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Judy Hetherington 

is this yearõs winner of 

the Blue Feather 

Award. A very special 

thank you for all of 

your hard work, many 

accomplishments, and 

selfless dedication to 

TBS! Couldnõt do it 

without you! 
 

Photo by John English 

Judy and her husband 

Brian have been build-

ing nestboxes and 

volunteering in a variety 

of jobs for many years 

to promote bluebird 

conservation. Thank 

you Judy for all you do! 

(and Brian too!) 
 

 

By Benni Konvicka 
 

We all know them, those folks who work behind the scenes and 

whose names we sometimes never know. Texas Bluebird Society 

is fortunate to have numerous, dedicated volunteers who do many 

things to help run our organization, but when someone performs 

extraordinary tasks, they deserve extra- ordinary thanks, praise, 
and recognition. This is what the Blue Feather Award is designed 

to accomplish, recognition of extraordinary service to Texas Blue-

bird Society. Each year, the president works with a small commit-

tee of former Blue Feather Awards winners to select a recipient. 

This year, Judyõs name clearly rose to the top. 
 

At this yearõs Summer Symposium in Gainesville, TX, the TBS Blue 

Feather Award was presented to Judy Hetherington. No one has 

ever been more deserving. Judy has been a member of TBS since 

December 2001, has served on the TBS Board of Directors since 

November 2009, and has served as the Secretary for the board 

for two years in which capacity she provides minutes from Board 

Meetings within a day or two of the phone conference call and 

collects from each Board Member each year a signed òCode of 

Ethics Policyó and a signed òConflict of Interest Policy.ó Further-

more, Judy has also been on the TBS Executive Committee for 

two years. As a member of the TBS Executive Committee, Judy 

helps handle all day-to-day business, planning, and decisions be-

tween board meetings. All of these executive duties are pretty 

impressive, but Judy is much more than an officer; she is a doer. 

Look at this list: 
 

ƴ Coordinates TBS òTrue Blue Friendó nestbox dedication 
program. Judy accepts orders for custom nestbox dedi-

cation plaque and places each order with our vendor; 

she then proofreads nestbox dedication before mailing. 

ƴ Sets up and maintains custom Texas Bluebird Society email 

addresses  

ƴ Led the Board to switch from dependence upon an outside 

graphic artist for event name badges, door prize chanc-

es, printed program, and auction list and made this pos-

sible by creating most of the templates, herself, in Mi-

crosoft Word. 

ƴ Located all by-law changes and compared them with cur-

rent compiled version to make certain TBS had a cor-

rect compilation.  

ƴ Created two most recent online registration forms with 

RSVPbook.com and served as liaison in working out 

bugs and making our custom requests. Double checked 

each registration to ensure an accurate roster.  

ƴ Serves on Review Team for the òTexas Bluesó newsletter 
ƴ Manages all FTP folders for TBS 

 

WHEW! Take a breath, because Iõm only just getting started.  
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Judy is an integral part of the TBS Event Plans Team . At each 

of our two annual events, 

ƴ helped plan events agendas and programs 

ƴentered all auction data online 

ƴ organized auction items and auction item pick-up 
ƴ produced auction thank you letters and pictures, 

Judy did all this. 
 

As a founding member of the TBS Web Team ,  

ƴ learned to use php and html code in order to help with 

migration of TBS web site 

ƴ taught herself to use DreamWeaver software to maintain 

and update new TBS web site 

ƴ now creates and updates content pages on TBS web site 

ƴsingle-handedly figured out how to and then implemented a 

test server site to ensure the end quality of all final dis-

play on the new TBS web site, 

Judy did all this.  
 

Oh yes, and in her spare time, Judy and her husband Brian have 

produced over 7,000 nestboxes for TBSñover 7,000! 
 

Her work is tireless. Her energy is boundless. Serves selflessly 

with dedication, innovation, inspiration, coupled with a generous 

spirit and a wicked sense of humor: Judy does all this.  

   

 

 

Judy & Brian make a delivery to Kyle 

storage. Photo by Pauline Tom 
Judy & Brian demo the 

nestbox features. 



CONGRATULATIONS To Our Award Winners!  
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All Events òHappenó Because Of Our Great Volunteers! 

Don Lawrence, local coordina-

tor, of the Summer Symposium 

was able to solicit the help of 

Gainesville, and neighboring 

communities, 4-H Club to as-

sist TBS with the event set up 

and other tasks during the 

Symposium. 4-H members 

received community service 

hours and TBS received a few 
extra hands to help with all of 

the Symposium tasks. Win-win! 

Once members volunteer six or 

more hours of service they are 

given an imprinted metal name 

badge. Latest recipients include: 
 

Charlene Fischer 

Jim Marshall 

Roberta Marshall 

Jeri Porter 

Ken Ray  

Judy Ray 

Lynne Richards 

Owen Richards 

Every year TBS is privi-

leged to honor a few of 
our dedicated and ex-
tremely hard working 

individuals whose contri-
butions have elevated 

TBS activities. 
 

President Pauline 
Tom presented this 
yearõs awards during 

the 2012 Summer Sym-
posium held August 11th 

in Gainesville.  

Oh, what a difference Paul Nelson 

made as our first event emcee. He 

started the day sharing his una-

bashed passion for bluebirds. His 

beautiful speaker voice and warm 

personality kept the segments of 

the day tied together and flowing. 

The idea of an emcee came from 

Evaluations of the 2012 Season 

Kickoff. Each event improves upon 

the last from òlessons learned.ó 

Bluebirder Of The Year  
 

Jim Marshall  selected as 

"Bluebirder of the Year."  Jim 

Marshall's story of providing 

nesting space for bluebirds in 

Fort Worth began in 2007 

when he saw a bluebird while 

bicycling on Trinity Trails. It 

occurred to Jim that he had 

never seen a bluebird in the 

city, and he realized the oppor-

tunity to help the bluebirds by 

installing nestboxes. He took 

the initiative to work through 

Streams and Valleys (a non-

profit) to obtain permission 

from the Tarrant Regional Wa-

ter District to install nestboxes 

along Trinity 

Trails, starting 

just a block 

from a busy 
urban shop-

ping corridor.  
 

Jim started 

with one 

nestbox and 

added over 30 more, with the 

help of "Project Bluebird" vol-

unteers he recruited. Now, 

"Project Bluebird" volunteers 

have installed 7 nestboxes at 

the Fort Worth Botanical Gar-

dens and helped Colonial 

Country Club install 14 of its 

own. 
 

All around the Fort Worth 

area, Jim has installed or helped 

others install 70+ nestboxes. 
Recruited volunteers to 

"NestWatch" Project Bluebird's 

nestboxes weekly, and Roberta 

Marshall (Jim's sister) enters 

the observations into Nest-

Watch.org   
 

All this and more occurred 

because Jim Marshall envisioned 

the possibility and started with 

one nestbox. His vision and 

efforts have increased the pop-

ulation of Eastern Bluebirds in 

Fort Worth  and, provided joy 

to humans who have become 

involved with bluebird conser-

vation and those who glimpse 

the "bluebird of happiness." 
 

Good Egg Award  

TBS created this unique award 

to honor Clyde Camp , who 

jumped in and saved the TBS 

website.  The week our web-

master gave up his volunteer 

position this year, Clyde intro-

duced himself to Pauline Tom 

at a TBS booth and asked, 

"Who is your webmas-

ter?"  What a godsend! Within 

hours he provided a resume, a 

sample of what he could do 

with our website, and a very 

reasonable 

quote for his 

web develop-

ment services. 

The Board 
quickly accept-

ed his pro-

posal. Clyde 

quickly joined 

TBS, and was 

one of the first to register for 

the Symposium. His enthusias-

tic efforts, long hours, willing-

ness to jump in on short no-

tice, sense of humor, and pro-

fessionalism earned him this 

award. 
 

Coordinator Recognized  

 

Don Lawrence, Local Coordi-

nator for the Symposium, re-

ceived recognition with True 

Blue Friend plaque for his many 

hours handling local arrange-

ments and fine details. For 

instance, Don designed and 

built the screen needed for 

projection. Don designed and 

created the "sight barrier" be-

tween the presentation 

section and the dining/

silent auction section by 

adding the black plastic 

around precisely-sized 

rented scaffolding. He 

made all arrangements 

with local hotel for lodg-

ing and meeting rooms; 

with the Civic Center; 

with the restaurant for 

Friday evening social and 

the caterer for lunch. He 

also served as Local Reg-

istrar for mail-in pay-

ments. 

Smooth 

running 

Sympo-

sium. 
Job well 

done.  

4-H volunteers 

handed out im-

printed metal name 

badges (presented 

by President, 

Pauline Tom) to 

members with at 

least 6 hours of 

volunteer service. 

Caryn Brewer 

Katy Couvillon 

Linda Crum 

Jennifer Fleming 

Lois Heckart 

Judy Hetherington 

Brian Hetherington 

Benni Konvicka 

Jimmie Konvicka 

Don Lawrence 

Kenlyn Lawrence 

Kevin Nelson 

Paul Nelson 

Barb Ohlman 

Ken Ray 

Judy Ray 

Rex Reves 

Meg Scamman 

Ron Tom 

Pauline Tom 

Many volunteers were needed 

to prepare for the Summer 

Symposium. Thank you, volun-

teers, for helping make the 

Symposium so successful 

again this year. 
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Annual Summer Symposium Another Huge Success! 

By Susan Tartanglio 
 

This yearõs TBS Summer Sym-

posium was held in Gaines-

ville, Texas, which is north of 

the Dallas-Fort Worth 

metroplex, not far from the 

border with Oklahoma. 

Gainesvilleõs most famous 

native son is Frank Buck of 

òBring ôEm Back Aliveó fame, 

and the small but impressive 

zoo here is named for him. 
 

A large group came from the 

LBJ Grasslands about an 

hourõs drive south. The 

Grasslands is excellent blue-

bird habitat, open ground 

dotted with trees, with sever-

al bluebird trails within the 

Grasslands as well as on pri-

vate properties. The Denton, 

Texas Elm Fork Chapter of 

the Master Naturalists was 

also well represented at the 

symposium. 
 

Paul Nelson of McKinney, 

Texas, our EMCEE, did a 

splendid job entertaining us 

and also keeping speakers on 

schedule (apparently with a 

series of warning flags!). 
 

Keith Kridler, who presented 

in the morning and again in 

the afternoon, is known to 

many as co-author of the 

òBluebird Monitorõs Guideó 

and is a frequent and much-

loved speaker for TBS. He 

told us his nest boxes have 

fledged over 1,200 chicks so 

far out of about 400 nestbox-

es. There's not much Keith 

doesn't know about bluebirds. 
 

Carol Clark is a Texas Master 

Naturalist and spoke next 

about gardening for bluebird 

success. After Carol, our own 

newsletter editor, Debbie 
Bradshaw, told us about Cor-

nellõs NestWatch program, its 

history and successes, and 

how we can all help provide 

data as citizen scientists. 
 

During the morning break 

those attending were able to 

sign up for NestWatch, pur-

chase memberships, nestbox-

es, and heatshields. Door 

prizes included several items 

such as bluebird mugs and 

òbuggyó paperweights. One of 

my friends won a copy of the 

excellent book òI Hear Blue-

birds.ó The many Silent Auc-

tion items included an array 
of bluebird caps, mats, glass-

ware, as well as decorated 

birdhouses and nestboxes. A 

copy of Keithõs book was also 

part of the auction. Three 

long tables of auction items 

brought in $1,800 for TBS by 

the end of the day. 
 

Those of us who are local 

Master Naturalists already 

knew the first afternoon 

speaker, Dr. Ken Steigman, 

who spoke on LLELAõs (Lake 

Lewisville Environmental 

Learning Area) nestbox pro-

gram. 
 

A yummy lunch included bris-

ket, chicken, a variety of sal-

ads and sides, and cobbler. 

During lunch Pauline made 

TBS Volunteer award presen-

tations. 
 

Keith spoke again after lunch 

about bluebird mating habits, 

followed by brief presenta-

tions such as òHula Hoop 

Snake Guard Successó by 

Janna Blanchard, Mike Hagen 

on revamping and correcting 

a trail put up by Boy Scouts, 

Judy and Ken Ray shared a 

video of Father Bluebird 

watching his brood fledge in 

their back yard, and Don 

Lawrence on òPreparing Blue-

bird Restaurant Row,ó all 

informative and entertaining 

talks. Linda Crum wrapped up 
the event with her signature 

talk various methods for 

House Sparrow control. 
 

Plan to join us in Kerrville on 

February 9, 2013 for our annual 

Nesting Season Kickoff. Details 

on pages 10 and 11. 

Dr. Ken Steigman, Lewisville Lake 

Environmental Learning Area Direc-
tor and featured speaker, presented 
"Management Goals for LLELAs 

Avian Nestbox Program." He talked 
about the bird banding project.  
The nestbox arrangement on stage 
was set up by local 4H Volunteers, 

under the direction of Brian Hether-

ington. Photo by Owen Richards 

S i l e n t  A u c t i o n    

FUNdraiser fervor is a 
fun time for every 
one, and a valuable 

source of funds for 
TBS. 
 

This yearõs auction  is 
no exception. TBS 
raised  $1,800. Photo 

by Ken & Judy Ray 

Brian Hetherington, 

shares tips on success-
fully installing a 
nestbox during the 

breaks. Brian has 
helped to build over 
7,000 nestboxes for 
TBS. He has installed 

a few too! Photo by 

John English 

In addition to nestbox-

es, TBS also offers a 
few other products to 
help bluebirds through 

their nesting season. 
Heat Shields and 
Kingston baffles were 

popular purchases 

during the Symposium. 
Photo by Ken & Judy 

Ray 

Pre-Symposium dinner at 

a nearby restaurant is a 
fun time to meet  fellow 
members and discuss 

everyoneõs favorite topic 
ñanything to do with 
bluebirds! Photo by Judy 

Hetherington 



The link below takes you to the ònewó Duncraft Bird House 

that is supposed to be House Sparrow Resistant. I am AL-

WAYS amazed to see the price on these, at a whooping 

$49.99, and then read up a little on them.J 

http://www.duncraft.com/Duncraft-Sparrow-Resistant-Bird-

House 
 

It would appear that NO ONE has written a òreview.ó on how 

well these work and from what I see there is nothing "New" 

that is going to actually be House Sparrow Resistant in ANY 

WAY what so ever. 
 

Anyway the ònews releaseó came out in their own E-newsletter 

and you can read a little more at the following link. They men-

tion all of this is from The North American Bluebird Society 

research or at least all of this actually HAS been published be-

fore in Sialia and or the Bluebird so I guess they can claim this 

as fact. 
 

http://www.virtual-strategy.com/2012/07/05/duncraft%E2%80%

99s-newest-bird-house-helps-thwart-dreaded-house-sparrows 

You can get close to measuring a nesting box by using photos 

on line if you know a couple of the dimensions. It would appear 

that this nesting box is almost 6" deep inside from top of floor 

Volume 11, Issue 4  Page  4 

Musings From The Master... 

Keith Kridler, everyoneôs resident expert, our favorite 
speaker, and cofounder of TBS, participates in several 
List-Serve groups focusing on bluebirds and their 
behavior. Keith has given us permission to publish his 
contributions to these groups. This is an edited excerpt 
from the Bluebird Monitors Yahoo Group. 

President Pauline Tom asked Keith to comment on the new Duncraft Bird House claim to be òHouse Sparrow Resistant.ó 

to bottom of entrance hole slot. Floor size appears to be 4" 

wide and 4½" deep. Nestbox walls appear to be ½" thick 

made of slick extruded plastic. 
 

The slot is too tall as European Starlings can enter most slots 

that are smaller/shorter at one and three-sixteenths inches in 

height according to all of the information on the Purple Martin 
Forums. 

Interesting but I have noticed that a person can charge an ex-

tra $20 or MORE if you call one of these things a "Bird House" 

rather than a òNest BoxóJ 

I am "also" amazed that you need to be putting up 

òHummingbird Houses,ó òCardinal Housesó and buying 

òHummingbird Nestsó IF you want these birds to nest in your 

òyard!ó 
 

 

 

Have we humans become so far removed 

from Nature that companies can make a 

living selling these?  

Keith Suggests Some Chores To Add To Your Winter List  

November  
 

 Build and install a few nestboxes for the woodpeckers this 

winter. Many different cavity nesters will use these 

nestboxes for winter roost sites. Each woodpecker that 

survives until spring will chisel out a nest site for them-

selves and other birds. 
 

 If woodpeckers enlarge the entrance hole on your blue-

bird nestboxes leave the oversize hole until spring and 

then simply add another ¾" block of wood with a 1½" 
hole drilled in it. Line up the new hole over the entrance 

hole and attach the new hole with wood screws. 
 

December  

 Recycle your Christmas tree. Tie it upright near your bird-

feeder for extra coverage for the songbirds. This will pro-

vide the needed escape cover from hawks, owls, or cats.  

A group of 3-7 year old trees wired to a fence corner will 

provide a roosting place for birds all winter. Haul off the 

òdregsó from a Christmas tree lot and save some of your 

birds. 
 

 Build, or buy from TBS, Texas style bluebird nestboxes. 
 

 Shame on you if you threw the seeds from your Jack-O-

Lantern in the garbage. Sees from pumpkins, watermelons, 

cucumbers, gourds, and many other vegetable seeds are a 

delicacy to Cardinals and other seed eating birds. 

Keith will once again entertain and inform the audience at the Summer 

Bluebird Symposium at the Mt. Pleasant Civic Center August 10, 2013. 
 

It doesnõt matter if you are brand new to bluebirds, or a member since 
the beginning, we always learn something new from Keithõs exploits! 

January 
 

 Disinfect bird feeders and birdbaths this month using a 

chlorine bleach solution. 
 

 During freezing temperatures keep a supply of fresh water 

for the birds to drink. No birdbath heater? Simply line 

with black plastic. When the water freezes, grab the cor-

ners to dump out the ice. Black plastic will also act as a 

solar collector and on sunny days the water will be 

warmed by the sun.  
 

 Plant bare root berry producing trees or shrubs before 

the end of February. 
 

 Nestboxes should be clean and ready for nesting season. 

http://www.duncraft.com/Duncraft-Sparrow-Resistant-Bird-House
http://www.duncraft.com/Duncraft-Sparrow-Resistant-Bird-House
http://www.virtual-strategy.com/2012/07/05/duncraft%E2%80%99s-newest-bird-house-helps-thwart-dreaded-house-sparrows
http://www.virtual-strategy.com/2012/07/05/duncraft%E2%80%99s-newest-bird-house-helps-thwart-dreaded-house-sparrows
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Titmouse eggs in first nestbox Bluebird babies in 2nd nestbox 

Mom & Dad feeding  all of the babies Cowbird baby crowds bluebird babies 

Three years ago I purchased a 

bluebird nestbox from a society 

member who was presenting a 

program to the Mabank Garden 

Club. Although it was late Feb-

ruary, my husband and I installed 

the box and anxiously awaited 

bluebird occupants. Alas, we 

only had lookers and no takers 

every year until this spring when 
a battle for tenancy ensued be-

tween Mr. & Mrs. Bluebird and 

Mrs. Tufted Titmouse.  
 

The fight was fierce but Mrs. 

Titmouse was persistent and 

built her fine nest and laid 4 

speckled eggs. Encouraged by 

the activity, we immediately 

purchased a second nestbox fully 

expecting to wait another 3 

years for occupants, but Mrs. 

Bluebird decided she really pre-

ferred the newly constructed 

apartment and happily moved in. 

Imagine our confusion when the 

we opened the side for inspec-

tion. We missed the rest of the 

fledging but assume all ended 

well.  
 

 Observing all the activity made 

this spring especially delightful 

and included black swallowtail 

butterfly (Lake area) hosting on 

the fennel plants on our back-

yard patio--but that's another 

story. 
 

The past week or so, four blue-

birds have been checking out 

the two nestboxes. Future 

occupants perhaps??? 
 

Celene Terry, Enchanted Oaks,  
(near Mabank and Gun Barrel City in Cedar 

Creek) shares her photos and her 

unusual experience. 
 

There is more to the storyñ 
 

President Pauline Tom responds. òOh 

my!  Are you aware that the bluebird 

parents successfully fostered a Brown-

headed Cowbird? Often, the other 

babies die of starvationΦέ  

Unexpected Visitors In Enchanted Lakes 

first egg laid was large and speckled and not blue; however, 3 

blue eggs followed several days later and the wait began. The 

speckled egg hatched first, of course, and the big job of feeding 

began. Soon the other siblings arrived and the nest became 

quite crowded as the eldest was taking up a large portion of 

the space. He fledged early escaping the nestbox one day when 

I am new to the bluebird world but saw my first bluebird 

in the yard this winter and was able to attend a work-

shop right away. In my first attempt, I got a pair to 

nest!  However, after four eggs were laid, we only had 

one live baby hatch and ultimately fledge. It was fun to 

see the first pair court. Daddy bluebird (named Rick) 

who was watching over the eggs while Mom went off to 

feed. He is perched in a desert willow about 25 feet be-

hind the nest box doing his wing wave.  
 

The good news is that even though I didn't have the best 
track record with my pair, bluebirds are thriving in my 

neighborhood. Just the other day I saw EIGHT plus a 

token migrating oriole on top of my mailbox. 

My First Bluebird In The Yard  

Diligent 

observation 

in the 

Spring can 

bring great 

rewards!  

This darling bluebird spent a few weeks this Spring pecking on our bedroom sitting area 

window ledge. Our family knows the bluebirds as a delightful reminder of my Mother who 

passed away Oct 20, 2010 at a 100 yrs old, at our home. Mimi was called a tough old bird 

and adored the bluebirds, sometimes giving gifts of glass bluebirds or tea towels with a em-

broidery of the birds. Her favorite white blazer had a bluebird on the pocket, she wore 

much of the year. My family of bluebirds was cherished but after nesting, stopped sharing 

their presence with me. I hope to see more next Spring. Iõm happy to share my picture with 

other bluebird enthusiasts. Story and photo by Jane Eberle 

Visiting Bluebird Prompts Fond Family Memories  

Story and photo by Debbie Stewart (Elgin) 
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It was around 7 in the evening 

(the temperature had hit 110 

degrees that day), and I was 

sitting in my backyard hoping 

to get an awesome photo of 

the baby bluebirds peeking out 

of their bluebird box when all 

of a sudden a baby bluebird 

jumped out of the box. 
 

 I quickly started snapping pho-

tos before it dawned on me 

that at 14 days it was too early 

for them to fledge. Then the 

other 3 babies followed the 

first. It was obvious they could-

nõt fly, and one baby could 

barely hop. I panicked. The 

parents ð 2 males and 1 female 

became hysterical. We have a 

hawk that hangs out in our 

yard always watching for itõs 

next meal, and it would be dark 

soon. I knew if I didnõt do 

something they wouldnõt sur-

vive the night, so I grabbed 

some garden gloves, ran 
around picking up babies and 

putting them back in the box. 
 

I was petrified as the parents 

frantically dive boomed me 

barely missing my head ð I 

could feel the air as they came 

within a foot of my head. Once 

the babies were back in the 

nest, and I moved to the other 

side of the yard, the parents 

settle down and returned to 

their perch. The next day, all 

was well. The parents resumed 

feeding the babies, they didnõt 

peak out of the box 

anymore, and a 

week later they 
fledge. 
 

I had assumed it 

was the heat inside 

the box that made 

them jump, so the 

next day I bought 

some solar screen 

at Lowes and put it 

Baby Bluebird Is In A Hurry To Fledge  

Scenes Across Texas 

Bluebirds At Jones State Park And Montgomery 
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on all sides of the nest 

box ð except for the 

door side of course. 
 

Story and photo by Patricia 

Clowdus (Southlake) 

Photos by Anita Wren, The Woodlands 

An Eastern Bluebird weathers out a rare central 

Texas blizzard, Union Grove Wildlife Management 

Area, Bell County. Photo by Gary Holmes 

No snow, but the temperatures can 

dip low in Carthage. òFluffing upó is a 

birdõs best defense against the cold. 

This one is definitely fluffy! Photo by 

Lindsey Smith 

This is the first year that I have had 

nesting boxes and I have been delight-

ed with the bluebirds. Once the baby 

bluebirds arrived I visited the box eve-

ry day. Every time I visited "Dad and 

Mom" would come and sit on the 

nearby fence just a few feet away. 

What a joy it was to chat with a blue-

bird! Story and photo by Betty Windle, 

Brenham 

View more TBS member photos on Flickr. Click on the Photos tab from our website. 

TBS is always interested in your bluebird photos. Go to the Photo tab for instructions 

on how to share your photos. A big thank you to Lynne Richards, TBS Photo Librarian, 

who keeps our photos organized. 
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